9

Gordie Howe Sports Complex Master Plan Interim Financing

Recommendation

That the Standing Policy Committee on Planning, Development and Community Services recommend to City Council:

- 1. That the proposed levels of interim financing for the Gordie Howe Sports Complex Master Plan Project, as outlined in this report, be approved;
- 2. That the interim financing, funded through an internal loan by the City of Saskatoon, be approved;
- 3. That the appropriate public notice be given;
- 4. That the City Solicitor's Office be requested to prepare the necessary bylaw; and
- 5. That the City Solicitor's Office be authorized to prepare the appropriate agreement for the interim financing, and that the Mayor and the City Clerk be authorized to execute the agreement under the Corporate Seal.

Topic and Purpose

The purpose of this report is to present a proposed cash flow and a request for interim financing for the capital project of undertaking the work identified within the Gordie Howe Sports Complex Master Plan. Recognizing that the fundraising program by the Friends of the Bowl Foundation for the Gordie Howe Sports Complex Master Plan will see payments from donors over time, the City of Saskatoon will not expect immediate reimbursement. The City of Saskatoon and the Friends of the Bowl Foundation will track expenses and outstanding donations for the project and confirm that any carrying costs in relation to the recommended interim financing amounts will be accounted for within the total project costs.

Report Highlights

- 1. The Friends of the Bowl Foundation (Friends of the Bowl) has again contracted a fundraising consulting firm to undertake the capital fundraising campaign for the Gordie Howe Sports Complex Master Plan (Master Plan) project. The fundraising campaign is well underway.
- 2. The Friends of the Bowl has begun the work in managing the construction of the almost \$43 million Master Plan project at the Gordie Howe Sports Complex, with a goal to have all construction completed over a two- to three-year time frame.
- 3. The Friends of the Bowl is requesting up to \$10,000,000 in interim financing to pay construction costs for the Master Plan project work, while the donations and sponsorships are collected over the next five years. The Friends of the Bowl has agreed to repay all financing by end of 2023.

DELEGATION: Lynne Lacroix

Strategic Goals

Under the Strategic Goal of Asset and Financial Sustainability, this report supports the long-term strategy to increase revenue sources and reduce the reliance on residential property taxes and develop funding strategies for expenses related to new capital expenditures. Within the Strategic Goal of Quality of Life, this report also supports the long-term strategy, to ensure existing and future leisure centres, and other recreational facilities, are accessible physically and financially and meet the community needs.

Background

At its January 29, 2018 meeting, City Council considered a report on the Gordie Howe Sports Complex Master Plan – Project Update and Funding Request, and resolved, in part:

"2. That Administration report further on the implications to the Recreation and Parks Game Plan Funding Plan of incorporating \$6.0 million of funding towards the Gordie Howe Sports Complex upgrades, including the \$1.0 million already approved;"

At its March 26, 2018 meeting, City Council considered a report on the Recreation and Parks Facilities Game Plan – Funding Plan, and resolved, in part:

"That the funding plan for the Facilities Game Plan, already approved partner-led capital projects of \$11.0 million, as outlined in this report, be approved in principle, for inclusion in the 2019 and future Business Plan and Budget Reviews;"

The Gordie Howe Sports Complex Master Plan is one of the approved partner-led capital projects to receive \$6.0 million in funding, with \$1.0 million in 2018 and \$1.25 million over the next four years (2019 to 2022).

Report

<u>Update on Fundraising Campaign</u>

To support the Master Plan, the City and Friends of the Bowl acknowledge that Master Plan contributions will be received through installments from various donors. The Master Plan Capital Campaign anticipates receiving all installments within five years. The Friends of the Bowl is responsible for negotiating and concluding an appropriate sponsorship agreement with each donor, tracking the installments, and forwarding those installments to the City as required.

The Master Plan Capital Campaign has confirmed \$22.1 million in contributions, which includes the \$6.0 million from the City and represents just over 50% of the total fundraising required for the project. The fundraising committee is actively pursuing many leads, meeting with potential larger scale donors, and to date, has had several meetings with both provincial and federal governments to formally request funding. The remaining approximately \$20.0 million will be raised through donations, sponsorships, and other gifts in kind.

Update on Construction Work at the Gordie Howe Sports Complex

Since receiving approval on the Master Plan project, the Friends of the Bowl has been moving ahead on construction of key areas of the Gordie Howe Sports Complex. The Master Plan project work is being completed in phases based on available funding and confirmed contributions. Attachment 1 provides an overview of the cash outflow as it relates to the budgeted construction to be completed by the end of 2018. With the project underway and running parallel to the fundraising efforts, the confirmed capital cash flow projections to the end of 2018 is approximately \$24.55 million.

The construction work represents the components of the Master Plan that needed to get underway in 2018 and are related to the outdoor track/speed skating oval, indoor training centre, required utility improvements to the site, as well as parking lot work to support the amenities under construction. The remainder of the capital construction on other components of the Master Plan represent approximately \$17.5 million in expenditures and are slated for the 2019 construction period and forward. The phasing of this portion of the construction will be set to reflect the confirmation of committed sponsorships and donations.

Interim Financing

While construction on this project is scheduled to be completed in stages over the next two years, some funds are being pledged over a period of up to five years. This includes the City's grant, which will be paid over five years. As a result, the Friends of the Bowl requires an interim financing arrangement in order to pay for the construction work completed over the next two years. During these two years, the inflow of funds received will not match the outflow of funds required to pay for construction completed. Attachment 2 is a letter from Mr. Bryan Kosteroski, Chair of the Friends of the Bowl, requesting an interim financing arrangement of up to \$10,000,000 from the City. This amount represents less than 25% of the total cost of the project.

The Friends of the Bowl would draw on this interim funding arrangement as required. Attachment 3 is the proposed cash flow related to expenses and contributions received and/or interim financing accessed. Payments to reduce/retire this interim financing arrangement will be made from fundraising cash and pledges as they are received, and payback will not exceed five years, starting in 2019. The Friends of the Bowl acknowledges that the cost of interim financing will be charged to the project, and the financing will be at an interest rate equivalent to the City's calculated cost of borrowing. The payment schedule will vary annually based on the amounts and timing of receiving contributions. At a minimum, payments will be made to the City two times per year.

Options to the Recommendation

City Council could choose not to support the Administration's recommendation to provide up to \$10,000,000 interim financing to the Friends of the Bowl. This would then result in work on the Master Plan being delayed beyond the funds already collected.

Public and/or Stakeholder Involvement

There was no public or stakeholder involvement in the drafting of this report.

Communication Plan

The Administration is maintaining communication with Meewasin Valley Authority and the Holiday Park Community Association as the project proceeds through future design and development stages. Friends of the Bowl has also officially launched the Gordie Howe Sports Complex website, which provides ongoing updates on the Master Plan project.

Financial Implications

The financial implications are outlined within the body of this report, and all carrying costs associated with the interim financing will be covered by the project.

Safety/Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED)

The Master Plan has been reviewed by the CPTED committee and as progress continues with the plan will continue to keep the CPTED design requirements as part of all phases of the work.

Other Considerations/Implications

There are no policy, environmental, or privacy implications or considerations.

Due Date for Follow-up and/or Project Completion

Pending approval, the Administration will then undertake to give the appropriate public notice. The City Solicitor's Office will prepare the appropriate bylaw for the internal loan, for the interim financing arrangement and will also prepare the appropriate agreements for execution no later than September 30, 2018.

Public Notice

Public notice is required for consideration of this matter, pursuant to Section 3 of Policy No. C01-021, The Public Notice Policy. Pending Committee approval, the following notice is scheduled to be given prior to the City Council meeting on August 27, 2018:

- advertised in <u>The StarPhoenix</u> on the weekend of August 18, 2018 and August 25, 2018 (see Attachment 3);
- posted on the City Hall Notice Board on August 18, 2018; and
- posted on the City of Saskatoon website on August 18, 2018, 2018.

Attachments

- 1. Projected Cash Flow Phase V Capital Construction
- 2. Letter from Friends of the Bowl -- Master Plan Phase V Request for Interim Financing
- 3. Cash Flow Projections Expenses and Source of Funds

Report Approval

Written by: Lynne Lacroix, Director of Recreation and Community Development

Reviewed by: Kerry Tarasoff, CFO/General Manager, Asset and Financial

Management Department

Approved by: Randy Grauer, General Manager, Community Services Department

S/Reports/2018/RCD/PDCS - Gordie Howe Sports Complex Master Plan Interim Financing/ks